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Context 

This is a small primary school where most pupils are white British.  It enjoys a strong 
reputation locally and so children come from Welwyn Garden City and Hatfield, as well as the 
village of Lemsford.  The new headteacher has been in post since September and the vicar 
has recently become the chair of governors. 
 

 
This is an outstanding church school where children experience Christian values as 
part of a larger worshipping community.  Parents believe this has an impact on the 

personal development and family life of pupils. 
 

 
Established strengths 

 

• Impact of the new headteacher and the vicar in refocusing the school on its Christian 
ethos. 

• The school’s understanding of what it does to ensure that the personal development 
of pupils is outstanding. 

• The important part that worship plays in the daily routines of the school and the lives 
of its pupils. 

 
 

Focus for development 
 

• To ensure evaluation of the school’s distinctiveness is of a consistently high standard 

• To implement the development points already identified for RE  
 
 



 
The school, through its distinctive character, is outstanding in 

meeting  the needs of all learners 
‘Learning for living’ is what the school aspires to and it characterises exactly what it achieves 
for its pupils.  The school is a community where children can experience Christian values in 
action in daily life.  Respect is central to the excellent relationships and children explain how 
the basis for all behaviour in the school is that you treat others as you would like them to treat 
you. Spiritual and moral awareness are not separate aspects of the curriculum but integral 
parts of children’s development as independent citizens.   Pupils have a strong sense of 
justice. This motivates their charity days and discussion of global issues. There is a spiritual 
dimension to both the inside and outside of the school and children use the quiet garden areas, 
the prayer corners for reflective time.  Chicks that have hatched in school have been returned 
to the farmer.  In time she will return to school with eggs these hens have laid to be used in 
cooking – an example of how subject knowledge and awe and wonder go hand in hand. The 
talents of the whole community are used and valued.  For children this means praise and 
achievement assembly.  The headteacher is also skilled in engaging parents and members of 
the parish in the life of the school and their talents contribute to music, modern foreign 
language teaching and social events.  This reflects the strong sense of teamwork that reflects 
the Christian ethos of the school. 
 

 
The worshipping experience provided by the school is outstanding   

This church is an extension of the school site not just as a plot of land with a building but 
because children experience being part of a worshipping community. The impact of this is felt 
by families as well as individuals.  One parent explains that what her child talked about at 
home prompted her to return to church.  Children understand the symbolism used in worship 
because the church is a familiar building that they visit every week.  They experience for 
themselves a special place for worship as part of the regular pattern of worship that sets the 
tone for the day. They respond well to the organ music that creates a reflective atmosphere 
and behave with reverence.  The cycle of themes is chosen so that children can relate worship 
to their own lives.   The celebration of religious festivals helps them understand key Christian 
teachings through following the church year.  Pupils learn about the passing of time and the 
importance of ritual in festival services such as Ash Wednesday.  This contributes to their 
outstanding spiritual development as well their understanding of Anglican tradition. Prayer 
corners in each classroom give a focus to worship in school and children select prayers each 
lunchtime.  The close links with the church offer children a rich experience of worship but it is 
the place it is given in daily life that makes an impact on the personal development of pupils 
and adults. 
 

 
Religious Education is good 

RE fulfils part of the distinctive ethos of the school in ‘learning for living’.  Pupils say it is 
important because it promotes respect and tolerance and is about how to live your life.   This 
demonstrates that planning has been effective because pupils are learning how beliefs affect 
people’s lives as well as just learning facts.  Lessons add to what children experience in 
worship and this deepens their spiritual development.  Year 3 children explore one line of the 
Lord’s Prayer – Give us this day our daily bread and were able to identify what their spiritual 
needs would be if they found themselves on a desert island. In RE teaching strategies are 
used as skilfully as in other subjects.   Questioning challenges pupil’s religious thinking 
because teachers know their pupils well and can direct questions appropriately. Teaching 
assistants are particularly effective in ensuring that all groups in the class make good progress.   
Children are beginning to take more responsibility for their learning and assessing their own 
progress.  This works more effectively when marking has indicated what children need to do to 
improve.  Standards across the school are at least above average and often higher for more 
able pupils.  The co-ordinator’s evaluation of RE is accurate and is based on a range of 
evidence.  It rightly identifies the need to embed children’s own assessment of their progress in 
RE as this will raise the profile of RE even further. 



 
 

The leadership and management of the school is outstanding as a church school  
 

There has been a meeting of minds between the new headteacher and the vicar in his new 
role as chair of governors.  This has brought a clarity to the Christian direction of the school 
because there is an understanding of exactly what it is the school does as a church school and 
how this meets the needs of pupils.  The same high level of clarity is not yet evident in the 
evaluation of worship and RE.  The school is led with openness and honesty that develops a 
high level of trust.  The whole community understands that this is a church school and that 
means the church is part of the life of the school on a daily basis.  This is most obvious in the 
joint summer fete but there are far deeper implications because members of the church 
regularly help and lead in school and the pupils’ residential trip is with a Christian organisation.  
The headteacher attends the Parochial Church Council and the school now worships in church 
on a weekly basis.  All this enriches children’s sense of belonging to a larger worshipping 
community and is a key factor in their spiritual and moral development.  The adults involved in 
the school provide excellent role models for Christian values and the school prayer is linked to 
a code of conduct.  Children learn what it means to live in a community led by Christian values.  
Parents feel this makes a difference to their children and to family life. 
 
 


